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SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON SPORTS AND 

ENTERTAINMENT DEVELOPMENT FUND
May 14, 2013
1:00 p.m.
Location:  Conference Room A, Suite 425, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance:  Council Members Matt Schellenberg (Chair), Johnny Gaffney and Richard Clark 
Excused: Council Member Robin Lumb
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.
Meeting Convened: 1:00 p.m.
Chairman Schellenberg convened the meeting and asked Heather Reber of the Council Auditor’s office to give an overview of the sources and uses of the Sports and Entertainment Board Trust Fund.  Ms. Reber distributed a handout showing that the fund receives revenues from special events through ticket sales, concessions, donations, gifts, sponsorships and the like and expends those funds to pay the expenses involved in promoting future events.  The cash balance in the fund grew from $386,135 at the end of FY07-08 to $1,193,547 at the end of FY11-12.  The cash balance on hand as of May 13, 2013 was 226,028.99, a large portion of the accrued balance having been expended on the Navy/Marine Corps Classic basketball game in November 2012.  Ms. Reber noted that the fund balance accrued over the years, in part, because expenses associated with numerous special events were paid from other accounts in other departments, not from the revenues deposited into this fund.  The committee asked for information on how the expenses for other events were covered if not from this fund.  At the suggestion of Council Member Clark, the committee selected 5 events for the Council Auditor’s Office to examine in-depth to chart the sources and uses of all revenues and expenses.
Sports and Entertainment Director Alan Verlander distributed budget information for the Navy/Marine Corps Classic basketball game and gave a timeline of events.  The initial decision to pursue a game was made before he began his tenure with the City and he assumed responsibility for the game in mid-stream.  The private company that produced a similar game in San Diego in 2011was interested in running the game for the City, but contacts with ESPN and one of the schools involved in that game told the City that they were in litigation with that promoter, so the decision was made for Jacksonville to produce the game itself.  Mr. Verlander had printed budgets for the from May 25th and October 1st and 26th, and explained that the budget was an ever-changing target as events unfolded , which was tracked in a spreadsheet but not printed out in the intervening months.  Event planning was a team effort of the Sports and Entertainment Office,  the JEDC/Office of Economic Development (particularly finance director Jorina Jolly) and Military and Veterans Affairs and Disabled Services (Admiral Guillory acting as liaison to the U.S. Navy).  Chief Financial Officer Ronnie Belton and Budget Officer Glenn Hansen became involved in October when they received word about the game’s potential budget difficulties if a title sponsor could not be found.  Procurement Director Greg Pease and his staff facilitated the procurement of needed goods and services for the events in the weeks leading up to the game.
A large portion of the revenue budget for the game was predicated on obtaining a national title sponsor, which ultimately did not happen.  A concert was added to the weekend of festivities which incurred additional expenses, as did the changing insurance needs for operations on a Navy base that appeared at the last minute.  It appears that the expenditure budget did not change greatly from summer 2012 through the game weekend in November, but the revenue budget came in far short of expectations.

The committee members asked numerous questions about who initially conceived the game, who authorized the budget, who oversaw the numerous changes taking place due to changing circumstances, and who authorized the emergency procurements that took place in the last few weeks before the event.  The committee requested more information on the timing of events and the chain of command that authorized the events, the budget and the procurement process.   The committee wants to hear from the JEDC/OED staff at the next meeting to understand their role in managing and budgeting for the event.
The committee will meet again on May 28th.
Meeting adjourned:  1:55 p.m.

Minutes: 
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division 

  
5.15.13     Posted: 5:00 p.m.
Tape: 
  
Special Committee on Sports and Entertainment Development Fund  5.14.13

  
Legislative Services Division

Attachments: 
Auditor’s Office handout - Sports and Entertainment Trust Fund sources and uses



Navy/Marine Corps Carrier Classic budgets
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